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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal an administrative law

judge’s opinion filed January 28, 2016.  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant proved

he was entitled to temporary total disability benefits

beginning August 6, 2014 and continuing until an

undetermined date.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant’s average weekly wage was $794.25. 

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant reached the end of
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his healing period on December 8, 2014.  The claimant

did not prove he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits after that date.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant’s average weekly wage

was $69.92.  

I.  HISTORY

Patrick Edward Howard, now age 62, testified that

he had worked as a millwright for approximately 30

years.  The claimant described a millwright as an

employee who repaired and replaced industrial machinery. 

The claimant testified that he typically worked during a

factory or mill’s “shutdown” period.  The claimant

testified that he had worked in this capacity for the

respondent-employer, Lexicon, Inc., on six occasions. 

The record indicates that the claimant’s last period of

employment for the respondents took place during a shut-

down period beginning on or about November 9, 2013.  

The parties have stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable right ankle injury on

November 10, 2013.  The claimant testified that he

slipped and fell.  The claimant testified that he did

not work for the respondent-employer after November 11,

2013.  The respondents terminated the claimant’s



HOWARD - G309687 3

employment effective November 13, 2013.

A radiograph of the claimant’s right foot on

November 13, 2013 showed findings including “Remote

distal tibial fracture.”  A right ankle radiograph on

November 13, 2013 showed “Remote oblique fracture distal

tibia and remote tiny avulsion medial malleolus without

acute fracture or dislocation.”  Dr. Anand Prashanth’s

assessment on November 15, 2013 included “Sprain of

Achilles tendon at the level of insertion.”  An MRI of

the claimant’s right ankle in December 2013 showed “Tear

of the peroneus longus tendon with approximately 3 cm

tendon retraction.”  Dr. Joseph Yao’s assessment in

December 2013 included “Hi grade partial tear to the

right peroneus longus tendon.”  Dr. Yao subsequently

recommended referral to an orthopedic specialist.    

A pre-hearing order was filed on February 24, 2014. 

The claimant contended that “he sustained an admittedly

compensable injury to his foot and ankle while working

for the Respondents.  Medical benefits are currently

being paid and Claimant is treating with Dr. Yao, as

selected by Respondents.  Claimant contends that

Respondents have controverted his claim with respect to

the benefits claimed at present.  Therefore, Claimant
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contends he is entitled to maximum attorney’s fees on

all benefits awarded.”  The respondents contended that

“this claim was initially accepted as compensable and

medical benefits were paid with regard to the same. 

However, there appear to be no objective findings to

support an acute injury and warrant payment of medical

or indemnity benefits.  It is Respondents’ position that

Claimant’s need for additional medical treatment, if

any, is associated with preexisting and underlying

problems and not a work-related injury.  It is further

Respondents’ position that the medical documentation

does not support entitlement to temporary total

disability benefits in this matter.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the issues,

“Compensability (medical and temporary total disability

benefits) and controverted attorney’s fees.”  

A hearing was held on April 16, 2014.  The

respondent-employer’s Human Resources Director, Danna

Gauntt, testified for the respondents:

Q.  I want you to explain to the judge what -
how that hiring thing goes as far as the
shutdowns and stuff that you do?

A.  We recruit up to three hundred people for
different shutdowns, and we run ads in
newspapers, we [hire] people that have worked
for us before, and they bring people.  They
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give me names of the craft people for
shutdowns.

Q.  Okay.  And are these shutdowns for a
limited periods of time?

A.  They usually last four to six weeks.

Q.  Okay.  And after that four to six weeks is
over, are any of these individuals guaranteed
future employment beyond that?

A.  No....

Q.  And can you tell the judge, if you would
what [the claimant’s] contract of hire if you
will was when he came to work there?

A.  He was hired for shutdowns in our Fall
2013 season.  

Q.  Okay.  And how many shutdowns did you
have?

A.  We had five or six, and he worked three -
three of those....

Q.  And as I understand it, and I think we’ve
introduced here today, he was making on that
contract eighteen dollars an hour plus two
dollars and fifty cents for -

A.  For that particular shutdown, yes.    

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

May 30, 2014.  The administrative law judge found, among

other things, that the claimant was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning

November 12, 2013.  The respondents appealed the

administrative law judge’s finding to the Full
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Commission.

Meanwhile, the claimant began treating with a

podiatrist, Dr. Joseph S. Borreggine.  Dr. Borreggine’s

diagnosis on July 21, 2014 was “Ankle sprain.”  Dr.

Borreggine reported, “Ultrasound examination was

positive for tear and rupture of the anterior

talofibular and calcaneofibular ankle ligaments.”  An

MRI of the claimant’s right ankle was taken on July 23,

2014, with the impression, “1.  Mild increased signal

and thickening of the distal peroneus longus and brevis

tendons consistent with tendinopathy.  2.  Mild ankle

mortise degenerative changes without widening.  3.  Mild

nonspecific edema within the deep medial tibiotalar

ligaments which may be reactive or related to mild ankle

sprain.”  Dr. Borreggine’s diagnosis on July 25, 2014

was “R ankle pain due to ligament disruption.”    

Dr. Borreggine performed surgery on August 6, 2014:

“Peroneal tendon repair with allograft patch with

lateral ligament augmentation and repair with

Autogeneous Concentrated Plasma (ACP) injection R

ankle.”  The pre- and post-operative diagnosis was

“Peroneal tendon tear, lateral aspect of right

foot/ankle, along with ligamentous laxity and
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ligamentous rupture of the anterior talofibular ligament

along with calcaneofibular ligament of the right foot.” 

The claimant testified that he did not return to work

for any employer after August 6, 2014.  

The record indicates that the claimant suffered a

post-surgical infection.  Dr. Borreggine noted on

August 21, 2014, “There is acute pathology still in the

surgical wound of the R foot, with edema, signs of slow

healing, and pain, redness, warmth, with ecchymosis.” 

Dr. Borreggine continued to provide follow-up treatment. 

Dr. Borreggine noted on October 8, 2014, “This patient

has been under the care of Jeff Brummer, MD at the SAMH

wound care center for the last 6 weeks.  He states that

the wound is definitely slow to heal and has

microvascular issues.  He opines the wound is moving too

much regardless of his walker boot being worn and NWB. 

He was put in a Total Contact Cast and it will be

removed in 3 days and he will be re-evaluated.  He will

continue to receive wound care with OASIS dressing.”     

    The Full Commission filed an opinion on October 14,

2014 and found, among other things, that the medical

treatment of record was reasonably necessary.  The Full

Commission found that the claimant did not prove he was
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entitled to temporary total disability benefits, and the

claimant did not appeal that finding.  The respondents

appealed the finding of compensability to the Arkansas

Court of Appeals.  The Court of Appeals affirmed the

Full Commission’s finding.  Lexicon Holding Co. v.

Howard, 2015 Ark. App. 292.  

Dr. Borreggine stated on October 23, 2014, “Patrick

Howard is off work from 8/6/14 until further notice. 

Today they were at the office receiving treatment for an

on-going foot problem.”  

Dr. Jeffrey Brummer reported on November 12, 2014:

Patrick Howard is a 60-year old male with past
medical history of right ankle surgery
secondary to twisting his ankle, leading to
tendon rupture and ligament rupture.  He
presented to HSHS St. Anthony’s Memorial
Hospital in the ER after being referred to
Dr. Borreggine, the podiatrist, for IV
antibiotics of his infected surgical wound. 
After evaluating, the patient was found to be
having poor healing of the wound and also some
possible infection.  Patrick was referred to
St. Anthony’s Wound Healing Center on 8-
18-14 for wound care and Hyperbaric Oxygen
Therapy.  He is unable to walk without the
assistance of crutches.  Due to the right
ankle wound, inability to walk without
assistance and ongoing wound care, Patrick
has been unable to work.  

Dr. Brummer reported on December 8, 2014, Wound is

healed completely today....Wound #1 status is healed -

Epithelialized.  Original cause of wound was Surgical



HOWARD - G309687 9

Injury.  The wound is currently classified as a Full

Thickness Without Exposed Support Structures wound with

etiology of Comprised Skin Graft/Flap and is located on

the Right, Lateral Foot.”      

Dr. Borreggine noted on December 15, 2014, “This

patient has sural nerve pain from surgery and the

complications of wound healing.  Patient had 3 months of

wound care and HBOT with total contact cast

immobilization.  Patient has pain along the lateral

aspect of the L foot, dorsum of the ankle and TA

insertion.  He refuses to wear any brace that he has. 

He does not want a cortisone injection of the foot or

any iontophoresis patches in the office.  He will need

to be sent to PT for treatment....He was told today he

had a sural nerve entrapment due [to] all the scar

tissue from the slow healing wound....He will be sent

for 3 weeks of PT....Examination of the surgical site

shows no signs or symptoms consistent with infection and

continued satisfactory healing.” 

On July 10, 2015, Dr. Borreggine filled out a

questionnaire forwarded to him by the respondents.  Dr.

Borreggine wrote regarding Date of Light Duty Release to

Return to Work, “I have no idea (see below).”  Dr.
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Borreggine wrote that he had last seen the claimant on

April 10, 2015, and that he had referred the claimant to

Dr. Sean Grambart.  

Dr. Sean T. Grambart began treating the claimant on

July 10, 2015.  Dr. Grambart assessed “1.  Sural nerve,

possible superficial peroneal nerve entrapment, right. 

2.  Possible peroneal tendon entrapment with cuboid 4-5

pain.”   

A pre-hearing order was filed on August 24, 2015. 

The claimant contended, “A.  This case went to the Court

of Appeals, who affirmed the Commission’s decision that

the Claimant sustained a compensable injury and awarded

medical benefits.  While the case was on appeal and had

been controverted in its entirety, Claimant underwent

surgery to repair his compensable injury on August 6,

2014.  Since that time, Claimant developed infection in

the surgical area which has yet to heal.  Claimant has

been totally incapacitated by physician’s orders since

August 6, 2014, and he is not at MMI.  Claimant is

entitled to TTD for the period claimed.  B.  Claimant

contends that Respondents have controverted this claim

with respect to the benefits claimed at present. 

Therefore, Claimant contends he is entitled to maximum
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attorney’s fees on all benefits awarded.”

The respondents contended that “all appropriate

benefits are being paid with regard to this matter. 

Clarification is being sought regarding Claimant’s work

status following his surgery, and a return appointment

is being scheduled with Dr. Borreggine.  Respondents are

in the process of paying all medical bills recently

awarded by the Court of Appeals.  Respondents contend

that Claimant’s average weekly wage is $69.92, making

his indemnity rate for TTD and PPD $47 per week.”    

The parties agreed to litigate the issues,

“Appropriate compensation benefit rate, temporary total

disability benefits, and controverted attorney’s fees.”  

A hearing was held on November 4, 2015, at which

time the respondents requested an Independent Medical

Evaluation.  

Dr. Stephen Hudson reported on November 17, 2015:

The patient presents today for an independent
medical examination concerning some problems
that he has had with the right ankle since
2013.  I have reviewed an extensive set of
medical records including records from his
initial injury and treatment by Dr. Joseph
Yao, and subsequent follow-up by Joseph S.
Borreggine, DPM, podiatrist including surgical
operative notes.  Also by Sean Grambart, DPM,
podiatrist.  Also included were physical
therapy notes and multiple x-rays and MRI
reports....
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The patient relates that he initially injured 
the right ankle on 11/10/2013 when he was at
work and slipped on some greasy stairs and
describes an inversion type injury to his
right ankle.  He had immediate pain and
swelling in the ankle.  He confirms the
treatments that were outlined in the medical
record review.  He states that he has
continued to have pain over the lateral
aspect of the ankle and foot.  He describes a
burning pain that starts over the lateral area
of the ankle in the region of the scar and
extends on the dorsal lateral aspect of the
ankle and foot.  He describes a burning pain
that starts over the lateral area of the
ankle in the region of the scar and extends on
the dorsal lateral aspect of the foot to the
small toe.  He reports this is constant but it
is worsened by any pressure or touch over this
area.  He states he has a difficult time with
shoe wear because of tenderness over this
area....

Patient walks with a limp favoring the right
foot.  He walks with a stiff ankle and is not
completely dorsiflex as he walks.  He has a
healed scar over the lateral ankle with some
contraction and thickening of the scar tissue
in the central aspect of the scar.  There is
no drainage or discharge presently.  There is
no sign of acute infection.  He is very tender
and sensitive over the scar laterally....

Assessment and Plan
Sural nerve neuropathy with entrapment in
lateral scar tissue the right ankle history of
right ankle sprain with tear of the peroneus
brevis status post tendon repair and lateral
ankle stabilization.  

After a thorough review of the medical records
and obtaining history from the patient and
reviewing his current physical examination, I
believe that this patient does have a sural
neuroma causing some dysesthesia over the
lateral aspect of his right foot.  I believe
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that his treatment up to this point has been
appropriate, unfortunately it has caused
complications stemming mostly from the
postoperative infection after his surgery. 
Based on his examination and the character of
pain that he is having I believe that the
residual pain is due to the nerve damage of
the sural nerve and not due to any of the
changes seen with the peroneal tendons [or]
the ligaments of the ankle itself on the MRI. 
I think that he has some arthritic changes
of this ankle but his main pain generator
seems to be the sural nerve at this point.  I
think that he most likely would benefit from a
resection of the sural nerve.  This would
cause some permanent numbness but should
relieve the burning pain that he has along the
lateral foot.  For this reason I do not think
he [has] met maximum medical improvement.  At
this point based on the sural nerve
dysesthesia and the stiffness and loss of
motion of the ankle I do think he has a
permanent partial impairment according to the
guides for permanent partial impairment from
the AMA fourth edition.  At this time he has a
5% right lower extremity and 2% whole person
impairment for the sural nerve dysesthesia
according to table 68 on page 89.  He has a 7%
right lower extremity impairment and a 3%
whole person impairment due to the moderate
stiffness of his ankle according to table 42
on page 78.  Using the combined values chart
on page 322 this equals a 12% right lower
extremity impairment and a 5% whole person
impairment.   

The respondents’ attorney corresponded with Dr.

Hudson on November 24, 2015:

I have received a copy of your report dated
11/17/15, and I thank you for the same.  You
have indicated in the report that you do not
think Mr. Howard has reached maximum medical
improvement.  However, you have not indicated
when he could have returned to light duty
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work.  Finally, please outline any
restrictions he might have in his activities
at the present time with regard to work. 

 
Dr. Hudson replied, “12/2014 - When wound healed

Light duty No prolonged standing walking at this time.” 

Dr. Hudson also signed a Return to Work slip dated

December 29, 2015 which indicated, “Pt could have

returned to work when wound was healed to light duty: no

prolonged standing or walking at this time.”  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

January 28, 2016.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits beginning August 6, 2014 and that

the claimant’s average weekly wage was $794.25.  

The respondents appeal to the Full Commission.  

II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Temporary Disability

An employee who has sustained a scheduled injury is

to receive temporary total or temporary partial

disability benefits during the healing period or until

the employee returns to work, whichever occurs first. 

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(a)(Repl. 2012); Wheeler Constr.

Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41 S.W.3d 822

(2001).  The healing period is that period for healing
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of the injury which continues until the employee is as

far restored as the permanent character of the injury

will permit.  Nix v. Wilson World Hotel, 46 Ark. App.

303, 879 S.W.2d 457 (1994).  Whether an employee’s

healing period has ended is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Ketcher Roofing Co. v. Johnson, 50 Ark.

App. 63, 901 S.W.2d 25 (1995).    

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “The claimant is entitled to the payment of

temporary total disability benefits for the period

commencing August 6, 2014, and continuing through the

end of his healing period.”  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved he was entitled to temporary

total disability benefits from August 6, 2014 through

December 8, 2014.

The parties have stipulated that the claimant

sustained a compensable right ankle injury on

November 10, 2013.  Dr. Borreggine performed a peroneal

tendon repair on August 6, 2014.  The respondents agree

on appeal that the claimant proved he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning August 6,

2014.  The claimant suffered an infection following

surgery and received extensive follow-up treatment.  Dr.
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Borreggine noted in August 2014 that there was “acute

pathology still in the surgical wound of the R foot,

with edema, signs of slow healing, and pain, redness,

warmth, with ecchymosis.”  Dr. Borreggine noted in

October 2014 that the claimant was “off work from

8/6/2014 until further notice.”  

Dr. Brummer assisted in treatment beginning in

November 2014.  Dr. Brummer reported on December 8, 2014

that although the claimant continued to suffer with

pain, “Wound is healed completely today....Original

cause of wound was surgical injury.”  Dr. Hudson

informed the respondents in December 2015 that the

claimant “could have returned to work when wound was

healed.”  The Full Commission recognizes Dr. Hudson’s

stated opinion in November 2015, “I do not think he has

met maximum medical improvement.”  The Commission has

the duty of weighing medical evidence and, if the

evidence is conflicting, its resolution is a question of

fact for the Commission.  Green Bay Packaging v.

Bartlett, 67 Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 695 (1999).  In

the present matter, the Full Commission assigns minimal

evidentiary weight to Dr. Hudson’s opinion that the

claimant had not yet reached maximum medical
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improvement.  We note that Dr. Hudson assigned a

permanent anatomical impairment rating to the claimant’s

right lower extremity.  Permanent impairment is any

permanent functional or anatomical loss remaining after

the healing period has been reached.  Ouachita Marine v.

Morrison, 246 Ark. 882, 440 S.W.2d 216 (1969). 

Temporary total disability benefits cannot be awarded

after a claimant’s healing period has ended.  Milligan

v. West Tree Serv., 57 Ark. App. 14, 946 S.W.2d 697

(1997).  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant reached

the end of his healing period no later than December 8,

2014, the date Dr. Brummer reported complete healing of

the claimant’s post-surgical wound.  Dr. Hudson

subsequently opined that the claimant had sustained a

permanent anatomical impairment, thus demonstrating the

end of the claimant’s healing period, and that the

claimant could have returned to work “when wound was

healed.”  The claimant did not prove he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits after December 8,

2014.    

B.  Weekly wages as basis for compensation

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-518(Repl. 2012), provides, in
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pertinent part:

(a)(1) Compensation shall be computed on the
average weekly wage earned by the employee
under the contract of hire in force at the
time of the accident and in no case shall be
computed on less than a full-time workweek in
the employment....
(c) If, because of exceptional circumstances,
the average weekly wage cannot be fairly and
justly determined by the above formulas, the
commission may determine the average weekly
wage by a method that is just and fair to all
parties concerned.

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “The employment relationship existed at all

times pertinent, to include November 10, 2013, during

which time the claimant earned an average weekly wage of

$794.25, generating compensation benefit rates of

$530.00/$397.00, for temporary total/permanent partial

disability.”  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant’s average weekly wage was $69.92.  

As we have discussed, the claimant testified that

he had worked as a millwright for approximately 30

years.  The claimant testified that he typically worked

during a factory’s “shutdown” period.  The claimant

worked in this capacity for the respondents on six

occasions.  The respondent-employer’s Human Resources

Director testified that the claimant worked during

shutdowns for usually four to six weeks and was not
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guaranteed additional employment.  The record indicates

that the claimant’s last period of employment for the

respondents took place during a shut-down on or about

November 9, 2013.  The parties stipulated that the

claimant sustained a compensable injury on November 10,

2013.  The record indicates that the claimant’s rate of

pay on the date of his compensable injury was $18 per

hour plus $2.50 per hourly per diem, a total of $20.50

hourly.  The record shows that the claimant earned a

total of $3,636 during the entire time he worked for the

respondents.  

The Full Commission finds that the claimant’s work

for the respondents constituted an “exceptional

circumstance” for calculating average weekly wage, in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-518(c)(Repl. 2012). 

See Sierra v. Griffin Gin, 374 Ark. 320, 287 S.W.3d 556

(2008).  We find that the claimant’s average weekly wage

should be calculated based on a 52-week period.  If the

Commission were to calculate wages solely based on time

the claimant worked during a shutdown, an award of

temporary total disability benefits for just seven weeks

would exceed the total wages earned by the claimant. 

The Full Commission finds that the claimant’s average
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weekly wage was $69.92, entitling the claimant to

temporary total disability benefits at the rate of

$47.00 weekly.

Based on our de novo review of the entire record

currently before us, the Full Commission finds that the

claimant proved he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from August 6, 2014 through

December 8, 2014.  The Full Commission finds that the

claimant’s average weekly wage was $69.92, based on a

period of 52 weeks.  The claimant proved that the

medical treatment of record was reasonably necessary in

accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012). 

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to fees for legal

services in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(a)

(Repl. 2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.     

                                                       
                        SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

                                                       
                        KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs in part and dissents in part.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,
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I concur in part with the award of temporary total

disability benefits, although I would have granted them

for a longer time. I must also dissent from the majority

opinion, applying an absurd method of calculating the

claimant’s average weekly wage and erroneously

determining the claimant’s temporary total disability

benefits.

TEMPORARY TOTAL DISABILITY BENEFITS

I agree with the award of temporary total

disability benefits from August 6 to December 8, 2014. I

would also award benefits after that time, because Dr.

Hudson stated that the claimant had not reached maximum

medical improvement and because the claimant had not

returned to work in any capacity.

AVERAGE WEEKLY WAGE

The claimant was hired to work three different

shut-downs for the respondent. Each required a separate

employment application and hiring process. Shut-downs

were four to six weeks long and required twelve hours

per day for five to seven days a week. The claimant was

injured on November 10, 2013. An Employee Earnings

History Summary Report reflects that the claimant earned

$3636 for the pay periods ending October 27, November 3
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and November 17, 2013. The evidence supports a finding

that the claimant earned an $18.00 per hour wage plus

$2.50 to ease the challenges that the type of work, away

from home and for long hours, presented. The record

shows that for the first pay period, which ended October

27, 2013, in which the claimant worked 102.50 hours, he

earned $972 ($18 per hour for 54 hours) for regular time

and $1309.50 ($27 per hour for 48.5 hours) for overtime.

For the second pay period, which ended November 3, 2013,

in which he worked 46.50 hours, the claimant earned $720

($18 per hour for 40 hours) for regular time and $175.50

($27 per hour for 6.5 hours) for overtime. For the third

and last pay period, which ended November 17, 2013, in

which he worked 25.5 hours, the claimant earned $459

($18 per hour for 25.5 hours) in regular time and no

overtime.

The Arkansas Workers’ Compensation Act

provides that an employee’s weekly wages are the basis

for compensation, in Ark. Code Ann. Sec. 11-9-518:

(a)(1) Compensation shall be computed on the
average weekly wage earned by the employee
under the contract of hire in force at the
time of the accident and in no case shall be
computed on less than a full-time workweek in
the employment...
   
(b) Overtime earnings are to be added to the
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regular weekly wages and shall be computed by
dividing the overtime earnings by the number
of weeks worked by the employee in the same
employment under the contract of hire in force
at the time of the accident, not to exceed a
period of fifty-two (52) weeks preceding the
accident.

(c) If, because of exceptional circumstances,
the average weekly wage cannot be fairly and
justly determined by the above formulas, the
commission may determine the average weekly
wage by a method that is just and fair to all
parties concerned.

In Magnet Cove Sch. Dist. v. Barnett, 81 Ark.

App. 11, 97 S.W.3d 909 (2003), the Court of Appeals

stated that the appropriate method for calculating a

teacher’s average weekly wage was to divide her salary

by the number of weeks she under contractual obligation

to work, not by the number of weeks over which her

salary payments were made. In that claim, the teacher

entered into a contract to work 188 days from August to

May, for which she would be paid a salary in twelve

monthly installments. If she spent all her sick, annual

or other leave benefits and missed a day of work, she

would have been docked $144. The school district argued

that, because she was paid over fifty-two weeks, her

average weekly wage should be calculated by dividing her

salary by fifty-two weeks. The Court of Appeals refused

to determine the claimant’s weekly income based on the
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date she received her pay and not the date she earned

the pay. Based upon the terms of the contract, $26,500

for 188 days of work, with a $144 value on a day’s work

missed without leave, and upon the language of Ark. Code

Ann. Section 11-9-518(a)(1), that "compensation shall be

computed on the average weekly wage earned by the

employee under the contract of hire in force at the time

of the accident and in no case shall be computed on less

than a full-time work week in the employment," the court

found that the appropriate calculation was to divide the

salary earned by the 39 weeks to be worked under the

contract.

In Rheem Mfg. v. Bark, 97 Ark. App. 224, 245

S.W.3d 716 (2006), the Court of Appeals again addressed

the proper average weekly wage calculation method. The

court looked to the statute and found that the

Commission’s determination was appropriate. First, the

claimant did not have a contract to work forty hours per

week. Second, the claimant’s average weekly wage should

not include the weeks that the claimant missed work for

health reasons, because this was "not just and fair to

all parties concerned." and that Bark "should not be

penalized for missing work for legitimate health
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reasons." The Commission divided the wages earned, not

including the week of injury, by the number of weeks the

claimant actually worked. The Court agreed and stated

that there was no double recovery to the claimant in the

Commission’s decision not to dilute the claimant’s

average weekly wage based on time he missed due to

excused leave.

 In Magnet Cove and Rheem, supra, the Court of

Appeals found that the claimant’s average weekly wage

should be determined by dividing the weeks worked by the

total wages paid, even though the weeks worked were less

than fifty-two. In Magnet Cove, the weeks worked were

set by contract, and in Rheem, the weeks worked were

not. Even though these cases clearly show that it is

perfectly reasonable to determine the claimant’s average

weekly wage by dividing the weeks worked by the total

wages paid, not including the week in which he was

injured, the majority looked to Sierra v. Griffin Gin,

274 Ark. 320, 287 S.W.3d 556 (2008), in which an

employee, under a contract to work for nine weeks at a

rate of $1,020 per week was injured during that nine

weeks. The employer divided the claimant’s total wage by

fifty-two weeks. The Administrative Law Judge used the
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contract rate of $1,020 to find that the claimant was

entitled to the maximum compensation rate. The

Commission used the employer’s method. The court looked

to the statute and stated that under the standard of

review, the court would not reverse the Commission’s

decision. The Commission had found that the claimant was

under a specific contract for nine weeks, not under a

seasonal contract depending upon the vagaries of the

weather and not under an annual contract. The Commission

concluded that it would be unfair to award the maximum

compensation rate, because the claimant would receive

more disability benefits after twenty weeks than he was

contracted to earn in nine weeks.

The fact that Mr. Howard could be paid more in

disability benefits than he could have earned in wages

is irrelevant. This is borne out be the fact that the

same could be said in cases of permanent total

disability and of scheduled injuries, yet the Act makes

no exception there. There is nothing in the Act to limit

the amount of disability benefits to the amount a

claimant could have earned during a contract period. The

majority is inappropriately imposing restrictions

outside the parameters laid down by the legislature.
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Further, this reasoning is inconsistent with the other

cases in which a claimant had a contract for a

particular number of weeks, such as Magnet Cove, supra,

in which an injury could result in the payment of

indemnity benefits in excess of the potential wages

earned.

I do not see anything fair or just about a

calculation that ignores a contractual obligation to pay

$18 per hour and instead pays a catastrophically low

wage of less than $2.50 per hour. This calculation

requires mental and ethical acrobatics to justify. He

was hired at $18 per hour, plus the $2.50 “per diem,” 

for straight time, and $27 per hour overtime, to work as

many hours as necessary for a period of four to six

weeks. In that four to six week period, the claimant

worked at least four weeks, before his injury stopped

him from working. This situation is more akin to Magnet

Cove than Sierra, and I can confidently state that the

risk of injustice to the respondent employer and its

insurance carrier to pay indemnity benefits is minuscule

compared to the injustice to the claimant, who took

employment based upon a stated wage and hours, who

relied upon the employer’s responsibilities under the
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Act, and who was injured and partially disabled as a

result of the employment. 

Fairness and justice dictate that the

Commission follow Magnet Cove and not Sierra, to

calculate the average weekly wage in a manner that takes

into account the disability he incurred and not just the

expense faced by the employer. The claimant worked for

five weeks before he was injured, and in that time, he

earned 149 hours. The claimant’s ability to work after

November 10, 2013, was limited due to his injury, and

thus those weeks are not included in the calculation.

The claimant’s average weekly wage should be calculated

by dividing the wages earned by the number of full weeks

worked, $3177/5, which equals $635.40. The fairness of

this calculation is demonstrated by the fact that the

claimant was hired to work for 12 hours per day for five

to seven days at $18 per hour straight time and $27 per

hour overtime. A regular week would equal a $720 in

straight wages, plus $540 to $756 in overtime. Using the

method of dividing the wages earned by the number of

whole weeks worked results in the respondent getting a

bargain with an average weekly wage of $635.40, while

avoiding the inhumane and nonsensical result of
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determining that the claimant’s average weekly wage was

the equivalent of less than $2.50 per hour. 

I find that the claimant’s average weekly wage

is $635.40, and I whole-heartedly, vehemently object to

the majority’s discounting of the claimant, his work and

the impact of his disability on the basis of such an

unfair line of justification.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

and dissent in part from the majority opinion.

                                                       
                        PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


